# The Boy Jesus in the Temple

Tessica wiped at her tears again and blinked. She held up the note written in markers, from the six-year-old,

Courtlyn. She read it one more time:

"Dear Ante Jessica you are the best ever I love you so much and your body I love your house so much that is not why I love you I love you to the moon and back of cours love you back again Don't be blue Your fav Courtlyn"

Jessica had no children, but she had taken to her good friend's child. Jessica had been there when Courtlyn was born. She was at Courtlyn's birthday parties, family func-

tions and church activities.

Jessica routinely took Courtlyn for ice cream, lunch, park dates—just to spend time with her. Yesterday, Courtlyn had spent the night at her "auntie's" house. Jessica now realized she had been feeling a little depressed. She also engaged in a bit of negative self-talk about herself, which was commonplace for her.

When the two went for ice cream, Jessica quipped about her weight as she dove headlong into the brownie-nugget mounds. She had no idea that her six-year-old play niece

was taking it all in.

Wow. From the heart of this young girl, the Lord had touched and blessed Jessica's heart. She was so thankful for Courtlyn in her life.

- **1.** Ponder a time when a child's perspective challenged your assumptions about God. What did you learn?
- **2.** What would it require of you to become more child-like in your view of the world?
- **3.** What sorts of fears or anxieties keep us from asking the same questions as a child?

LESSON FOCUS: Let yourself be surprised by Jesus and His mission.

## The Search for the Missing Jesus

Luke 2:41–47 KJV 41 Now his parents went to Jerusalem every year at the feast of the passover. 42 And when he was twelve years old, they went up to Jerusalem after the custom of the feast. 43 And when they had fulfilled the days, as they returned, the child Jesus tarried behind in Jerusalem; and Joseph and his mother knew not of it. 44 But they, supposing him to have been in the company, went a day's journey; and they sought him among their kinsfolk and acquaintance. 45 And when they found him not, they turned back again to Jerusalem, seeking him. 46 And it came to pass, that after three days they found him in the temple, sitting in the midst of the doctors, both hearing them, and asking them questions. 47 And all that heard him were astonished at his understanding and answers.

<sup>41</sup> Every year Jesus' parents went to Jerusalem for the Festival of the Passover. 42 When he was twelve years old, they went up to the festival, according to the custom. 43 After the festival was over, while his parents were returning home, the boy Jesus stayed behind in Jerusalem, but they were unaware of it. 44 Thinking he was in their company, they traveled on for a day. Then they began looking for him among their relatives and

Luke 2:41–47 NIV

Jerusalem to look for him.

46 After three days they found him in the temple courts, sitting among the teachers, listening to them and asking them questions. 47 Everyone who heard him was amazed at his understanding and his answers.

friends. 45 When they did not

find him, they went back to

Regular attendance of the temple for major Jewish festivals is mandated by the Law (Ex. 23:17; Deut. 16:16). But it is commendable that Mary and Joseph make the long trip "every year" (Luke 2:41). They must journey from Nazareth all the way down to Jerusalem—a distance of about seventy miles—to celebrate the Passover. This particular festival came on an important year: "[Jesus] was

### Week of July 6 • Page 42

twelve years old" (v. 42). That makes Jesus near an age of accountability, when a child is becoming responsible for his or her actions. Thus it is surprising that, when time to return home, "the boy Jesus [stays] behind in Jerusalem" without His parents' knowledge (v. 43).

It is *not* surprising that Mary and Joseph are unaware. They are traveling with a large group of "relatives and friends" (v. 44). In this context, a large family can share the responsibility of looking after one another. At twelve years old, Jesus is capable of taking care of Himself among

relatives.

Only after a long day of travel do Mary and Joseph "[begin] looking for him" (v. 44); and subsequently, they have to turn around and go back to Jerusalem. The short description skips over the day of travel back to the city. As with any parent, the anxiety at losing a child might mean a sleepless night. What they knew about Jesus, they did not fully understand (Luke 1:32–33, 35).

Mary and Joseph spend three days searching for Jesus (v. 46). That probably counts one day going away from Jerusalem, one day traveling back, and another whole day looking for Him, in and around the city. Their anxiety no doubt increases with every hour, before they finally find him in the courts of the temple, "sitting among the teachers, listening to them and asking them questions" (v. 46).

In those days, the temple area contained three courts where the rabbis would come to teach. They would ask questions and debate the meaning of Scripture. It is possible that some of the most famous rabbis were in Jerusalem for Passover and speaking with the young Jesus. Even these learned and respected men are "amazed at his understanding and his answers" (v. 47). As a boy raised in the rural territory of Galilee, Jesus is not expected to have any formal education. But Jesus is no ordinary boy, and this is not the only occasion when he will astonish teachers and crowds (Matt. 7:28; 22:22; Luke 4:22–32).

From Jesus' perspective, He isn't lost at all. He is in discussion and study. Who better to interpret the written

Word of God," the Son of God in the flesh (John 1:1–3)?

- **4.** What happens after Mary and Joseph leave Jerusalem? How could this have happened?
- **5.** Why isn't Jesus looking for His parents? What is He doing instead?

## **Jesus Responds to His Parents**

Luke 2:48-52 KJV

48 And when they saw him, they were amazed: and his mother said unto him, Son, why hast thou thus dealt with us? behold, thy father and I have sought thee sorrowing.

49 And he said unto them, how is it that ye sought me? wist ye not that I must be about my Father's business?

50 And they understood not the saying which he spake unto them.

51 And he went down with them, and came to Nazareth, and was subject unto them: but his mother kept all these sayings in her heart. 52 And Jesus increased in wisdom and stature, and in favour with God and man. Luke 2:48-52 NIV

<sup>48</sup> When his parents saw him, they were astonished. His mother said to him, "Son, why have you treated us like this? Your father and I have been anxiously searching for you."

<sup>49</sup> "Why were you searching for me?" he asked. "Didn't you know I had to be in my Father's house?" <sup>50</sup> But they did not understand what he was saying to them.

Nazareth with them and was obedient to them. But his mother treasured all these things in her heart. 52 And Jesus grew in wisdom and stature, and in favor with God and man.

When they see Jesus' ease in talking among the teachers of Israel, Mary and Joseph feel "astonished" (v. 48). They are understandably upset that Jesus has stayed behind. Mary is the first to ask the obvious question, "Why?" Jesus responds to his parents in a way that is both

## Week of July 6 • Page 44

compassionate and confident: "Why were you searching for me? . . . Didn't you know I had to be in my Father's house?" (v. 49). Although Jesus would later predict the destruction of the temple (Luke 21:5–6), the temple remains the "house" of God (2 Chron. 7:1–5).

Readers of the Gospel should stop and wonder what the word "Father" means when Jesus says it. Scripture speaks of God as a father figure to Israel and as a father to Israel's kings (Ex. 4:22–23; Deut. 1:31; 2 Sam. 7:14; 1 Chron. 17:13). But Jesus appears to mean something more. His way of describing God is more personal. And even Mary and Joseph do not understand what He might mean (v. 50).

Nonetheless, Jesus is submissive to His parents and "obedient to them" (Luke 2:51). As the text says, Mary would remember this incident vividly—not only the anxiety of losing her son, but also His curious words to them in the temple. She would remember the faces of the Jewish teachers who were gathered and listening intently to the boy. By treasuring this memory in her heart, Mary's witness would shape the way that Jesus' story is told (Luke 2:51). Later, His mother would come to understand His words in a new way, especially after Jesus ascends to the Father in heaven (Acts 1:14).

The next years of Jesus' life are summarized with a single sentence: "And Jesus grew in wisdom and stature, and in favor with God and man" (Luke 3:52). Although Jesus would be known to the world as the son of Joseph (Luke 3:23), one day the whole world would be astonished by Him and the unexpected fulfillment of God's redemptive plan.

- 6. How do Mary and Joseph react after finding Jesus?
- 7. How does Jesus react to his parents? What might be the meaning of His words in verse 49?
- **8.** What is your own reaction to Jesus' words and actions in this story? Do you find yourself sympathizing with Mary and Joseph?

## **A God of Surprises**

Consider all the things that Mary and Joseph had experienced! They were visited by angels announcing Jesus' miraculous birth (Luke 1:26–38). They were met by strangers sent to worship a newborn child (Luke 2:15–18). A strange man took the infant in his arms and called the child "[God's] salvation" (Luke 2:30). And then a prophet began telling everyone in the temple courts about their son (Luke 2:36–38). You might think they had all the information they needed to expect the unexpected. But God has a way of surprising His people.

Even as a young man, Jesus seems to have understood that He had a special mission from God. But to Mary and Joseph, He was only a boy who was lost and needed to be

found.

Through this narrative, Luke demonstrates several points. First, Jesus has a way with words. Already at this young age, He is enigmatic and wise. His words convey the messages of God, and those who listen and obey are blessed (Luke 11:28). Second, He has a close relationship with the heavenly Father. Like key figures of Israel's past, Jesus speaks of God as His Father. But none of those past individuals were conceived without a human father. When He eventually comes to be baptized, a voice from heaven proclaims, "You are my Son, whom I love" (Luke 3:22).

Finally, Jesus is an obedient son to His earthly parents. Even with the authority of God, Jesus was devoted to them. While His stunt may have caused some anxiety, the story was memorable in the mind of Mary. She saw something in

her son that day, something that she did not expect.

- **9.** How have Jesus' actions surprised you personally?
- **10.** What else about Jesus' life and ministry would turn out to be surprising?
- **11.** Why do you imagine that God so often surprises His people?

## **Sharing the Generosity of God**

We serve a God who is faithful, sometimes in ways that we don't anticipate. There's no way to prepare to be surprised. But we can participate in God's restorative plan by sharing God's love and kindness. You are invited to surprise a friend, family member, or a stranger in the week ahead through an act of kindness. (Suggestions: offer to take a friend to lunch; give an especially generous tip; write a note of encouragement to leave in an unexpected place.)

► Because I serve a God whose generosity is surprising, I plan to share this gift with \_\_\_\_\_\_ in the week ahead.

#### **KEY VERSE**

And he said unto them, How is it that ye sought me? wist ye not that I must be about my Father's business?

—Luke 2:49 KJV

"Why were you searching for me?" he asked. "Didn't you know I had to be in my Father's house?"

—Luke 2:49 NIV

# DAILY BIBLE READINGS FOR NEXT WEEK'S LESSON Week of July 7 through July 13

(See The Quiet Hour and Cross for devotionals on these passages.)

Mon. Deuteronomy 5:1-7, 12-15—Honor the Sabbath Day.

Tues. Hebrews 4:1-10—Rest for the People of God.

**Wed.** John 7:14–24 — Who Defines the Sabbath?

**Thurs.** Psalm 92—Hymn of Eternal Gratitude. **Fri.** Luke 13:10–17—The Sabbath Healing.

Sat. 1 Samuel 21:1-6—Holy Bread for the Journey.

Sun. Matthew 12:1–8—Lord of the Sabbath.